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The Monthly Meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday February 2, 2017 in Conference Room #1 of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh Pennsylvania at 4:00 PM.  


Members Present 
Honorable Judge David Cashman 
County Council President John DeFazio 
Austin Davis representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald 
Lynn Griffin representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner 
Kevin Kraus representing Sherriff William Mullen 
Terri Klein

Also attending:  Warden Orlando Harper, Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, Deputy Warden Monica Long, Deputy Warden Wainwright, and other interested parties.  

1. Public Comment 

Ms. Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society presented the following: 
· Ms. Damick introduced newspaper articles on bond reductions regarding the Jail. 
· She hopes Mr. Cashman and Ms. Wagner will be able to meet regarding how to discuss the issue of pregnant inmates despite ongoing legislation.  
· Ms. Damick introduced the challenge of hiring and retaining healthcare staff in the Jail.  More should be done to increase salaries to a competitive level.  Free parking should also be given to Jail employees.  We should work collaboratively with the Port Authority and Parking Authorities.   Working in the Jail can be challenging.  Parking discounts should be discussed to help to stop the turnover of Jail staff employees.  
· The Jail has a high percentage of domestic violence cases.  The Jail should offer anger management counseling.   
Responding to the domestic violence cases, Judge Cashman commented that Allegheny County has a number of specialty courts including a domestic violence court which is headed by Judge McDaniel.  Anger management training is a part of every sentence that they impose.  There is also an intervention program that individuals from domestic violence and other courts are sent to.  Individuals do not get off of probation until they have completed the anger management course.   The domestic violence numbers may appear high in Allegheny because we treat these cases specially.  Other court systems may mix these cases in with the general population.   Use of the County’s seven especially courts has freed up court space for regular instances.  

2. Review of the Minutes for January 5, 2017
A motion to approve the minutes was initiated by Mr. Davis and seconded by Ms. Klein.

3. President’s Report 
Judge Cashman reported that the Department of Corrections has decided to close SCI Pittsburgh in order to save $81 million from the state budget.  This is likely a legitimate number given that the ACJ costs around $75 million to run annually.   There are 1,851 people currently in Western Penn, and the number in the County Jail is around 2,200.  That said, the second largest judicial district in Pennsylvania will now no longer have a state correctional facility. This is a problem.  People in the western part of the state who receive a state sentence are sent to Western Penn first, not Camp Hill.  They aggregate individuals until they have enough to send to the final state facility, then they send them.  This cuts down on medical processing expenses when they arrive at Camp Hill.  The closing of SCI Pittsburgh means that we are now going to increase our costs in the County Jail because individuals awaiting transfer will stay longer than they otherwise would.  Today the County Jail can take two or three individuals at a time and send them to Western Penn because it is a quick trip.  Now the closest jail facility will be in Fayette which is an hour drive.  The longer trip means the Allegheny County Jail will have to wait until larger groups of inmates awaiting transfer to the state facility are accumulated.  There will be more individuals in the County Jail as a result. 
Also regarding jail population, Cambria County has a 500 bed jail.  Given their extra space, they rent 150 of these beds to the Department of Corrections.   We suspect that we may hear from the Department of Corrections about renting empty beds given that the ACJ has over 600 unused beds.  Renting unused beds to the state would increase the cost of running the Jail and it would bring in many different types of inmates that the County Jail doesn’t normally see.   If Jail population numbers start to increase it may well be because we start taking inmates from the state.   This is a problem the Board will have to be on the lookout for. 

Ms. Damick commented that SCI Pittsburgh is the only place in the region that has a veterans cell.  Veteran inmates have commented that his has been a great help for them in their rehabilitation process.  It will be unfortunate to lose this.    
Judge Cashman commented that Judge John Zottola who runs the Veterans Court met with the Department of Corrections before the closure plans were announced about expanding the Veterans Court to include inmates at the Western Penitentiary.   He had put a structure together to operate a veterans court inside Western Penitentiary. This is now not possible with the closing of the prison.  
Ms. Griffin inquired if it would be possible to recruit healthcare workers from the closing SCI Pittsburgh.  
Judge Cashman responded that this would be a good idea.  These individuals from the closing facility will all be offered jobs at other state facilities,  but given how far away these other institutions are, many will likely look to stay in the region.

4. Warden’s Report
The Warden Harper commented that there has been a reduction in Jail healthcare staff vacancies.   Each month the vacancy number will be changing.   The Jail regularly evaluates their job positions to ensure that they are aligned with the current services and needs of the Jail. Next month, two new positions will be added to the report.  The vacancy report number will be changing monthly as a result.  
The Jail began implementation of its electronic medical records system last week.  The managers in the medical department and the Warden all attended a boot camp to learn about the new electronic medical record system. The system should be up and running within six months and it should improve the services of the medical department at the Jail.  
All new registered nurses, licensed practical nurses, med techs and mental health registered nurses will receive a $1,000 bonus after 90 days at the jail.   Additionally, every year after starting work at the jail for three years, they will receive $375 a year.  This amounts to a total incentive package of $2,125. Information about the new incentives can be found on the Jail’s website where individuals can also submit their applications. 
Another job fair is scheduled for end of February at the Jail.  Jail representatives will also hold another job fair at CCAC on February 21.  They are aggressively working to fill these vacancies.  
Ms. Klein inquired about new positions being added.  
Warden Harper responded that the Jail is adding health care educator and scheduler positions.  These are both full time positions that are needed to help the operations of the medical department.  
5. Deputy Warden’s Report 
Deputy Warden Monica Long introduced the budget request for the HOPE Pre-release Program.    Rev. Caitlin Werth, director of the program, introduced the 2017 program proposal.  Changes to the budget for 2017 are primarily based on program evaluations that were made in the past year. They are adding hours for an admin assistant to work on Jail Collaborative data entry.  They are also improving training for volunteers and the curriculum of the courses offered in the program. 
Ms. Klein thanked Rev. Worth for providing program evaluation materials. One of the comments on the evaluation was that the quality of teaching fluctuated.  Ms. Klein inquired if the classes were run by volunteers. 
Rev. Werth replied that there are 9 staff members that lead classes as well as 56 volunteers. There are about 24 different classes that are offered.  This year they are working to improving the training that is given to volunteer instructors. 
Ms. Klein noted that, in the program data provided, the 2015 program achieved an overall 10% reduction in the rebooking rate compared to a control group.  Looking at the 12 month data report, the benefits of the program appear to decrease. 
Rev. Werth responded that specific data questions would best be answered by the reentry analyst from the program. All of the number came from the Jail Collaborative database. 
Ms. Klein responded that the differences in the data may be explained by there being more individuals present in the overall dataset than the 12 month dataset, given that some of the individuals in the overall data had likely not yet spent 12 months in the program.  If you look at the data it appears that the efficacy of the program tends to diminish over time. 
Ms. Klein stated another concern that, in the 36 month dataset, the control group had a lower rebooking rate than the treatment group.  She inquired if this cohort was analyzed and ways to improve the program were addressed.   
This result could be due to the fact that this data came from the period that took place only a year after Rev. Werth came on board and the curriculum completely changed.  There was a period where she was still working with the old curriculum.  There should be significant changes in the results from 2013 on.  
Rev. Werth added that a service coordinator was brought to the program in 2015 to work with individual needs.  This position addressed the gap that was found for inmates between when they left the pre-release program and got out of jail.  This coordinator has helped individuals by creating service plans, getting referrals and coordinating with other resources.  As a result they hope to see an increase in in program efficacy in future years.  With the prerelease program, data is measured only from the period of participation in the program.  They cannot measure when they get out of jail, what they are doing.  They do also have an aftercare program, and this is why the evaluation wanted them to have more tracking in the Jail Collaborative database, because their other hope is that those who stay involved through the aftercare program are having lower rebooking numbers.  When they’ve measured this in the past individuals had a much lower rebooking rate.  For example in 2012, individuals who continued to participate in the aftercare program had a rebooking rate of 9%, drastically lower than the control population.  They did not have enough information from the Jail Collaborative database to update these statistics in the report given to the Board. 
Mr. Davis made a motion to approve the expenditure in the amount of $180,889.68. Mr. DeFazio seconded the motion.
Deputy Warden commented that since the opening of the juvenile pod, the Jail provides services in house now and they’ve been hoping to expand this with volunteers, the HOPE program has been very helpful in expanding this program within the Jail.  The work of Rev. Werth and the HOPE program are very much appreciated within the Jail. 
The motion to approve the expenditure was approved by a vote of the board with no votes against, and with Ms. Klein abstaining. 

6. Old Business 
Nothing to report. 

7. New Business 
Nothing to report. 

8.  Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 
Allegheny Health Network 

Dr. Joseph had nothing new to report.  
Ms. Klein asked about the number of pregnant females in the Jail.  In the past when looking at the Jail data report, she mistook the number of OB clinic visits as the number of pregnant women in the Jail.   As a result she has overestimated the number of pregnant women in the Jail.  Ms. Klein inquired if it would be possible to add a new line item in the report for the number of pregnant women in the Jail, separate from clinic visits.  
Warden Harper replied that they will make this change.  
9. Community Corrections Reports 

a. The Program for Offenders
Carol Hertz commented that they have renewed their contract with the ACJ.  They are working to convert their West Homestead facility to a treatment facility for women.  There will be more information on this in the coming months. 
b. The Renewal Center
Frank DeClair reported that their contract with the Jail had recently been renewed.  The new detox unit opened on January 3.  They have begun taking referrals for this program.  
c. Electronic Monitoring 
Steve Esswein reported that, by the end of the month just under 700 were enrolled in electronic monitoring, with 160 successful completions and 4 individuals returned for violations.
d. Goodwill 
Cindi Owoc reported that they have been working to bridge the gap between residents and the community.  Their program coordinator recently worked to bring in the police to visit with residents. One of the residents, Jonathan came to speak about his experience in the alternative housing program.   
Jonathan gave testimony to the board regarding his life, his experiences in the Jail, and the transformative experience that he was able to have as a result of being involved in the Goodwill programs.  

10. Adjournment
Mr. Kraus made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Judge Cashman seconded the motion.  





Respectfully Submitted, 
[image: X:\Communications\Electronic Signature.jpg]
Chelsa Wagner
[bookmark: _GoBack]Secretary 




image1.jpeg




